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June 24, 2009
CFA began the academic year with 5 charges / pending projects; 3 additional charges were received during the academic year. Following are the actions taken and year-end status of these 8 projects:
1. External Review – CFA began the academic year with the charge to develop procedures for use of external review in the promotions process (required to complete Appendix IV of the TCNJ Promotions and Reappointment Document).
a. Process: Used the ad hoc committee report (and feedback gathered at the 12/11/07 open forum) as a starting point. Drafted initial recommendations and presented these to the campus community in advance of an open forum held during the faculty senate meeting on2/18/09. Numerous faculty provided testimony at the forum and via email. [An additional forum was held on 2/24/09; while this forum had no attendees, the announcement for this forum prompted an additional round of email feedback.]  Opinions varied widely on each of the major recommendations. The most strenuous objection to the proposed requirement for external review came from faculty in the School of Science.  CFA considered all feedback and revised its recommendations to allow optional external review for promotion to associate professor. 

b. Summary of major recommendations: Mandatory external review for promotion for Professor; optional external review for promotion to Associate Professor when the applicant deems this advantageous; improved external review process, including materials to be sent to reviewers; discontinued practice of offering an honorarium to reviewers.
c. Year-end Status: Completed. Final report and revised Appendix IV sent to Steering on 5/15/09.
2. Grade Distributions – CFA began the academic year with the charge to develop procedures for evaluation of grading policies required to complete the Promotion and Reappointment Document.

a. Process: Preliminary report of the ad hoc committee on grading was presented at an open forum on 12/11/07. After the ad hoc committee report was completed, CFA drafted recommendations and held a second open forum on 11/19/08. Feedback from the second open forum was considered in developing the final recommendation.
b. Summary of major recommendations: Because there are no standards by which to evaluate an applicant’s grading practices, grade distributions are to be excluded from materials submitted or considered for reappointment and tenure.
c. Year-end Status: Completed. Final report submitted to Steering on 4/29/09. Associated revisions to be made to the TCNJ Promotions and Reappointment Document were submitted to Steering and Provost on 5/21/09.
3. Additional Changes to the TCNJ Promotions and Reappointment Document – As a result of the creation of new Appendix III; recommendations for a revised Appendix IV; recommended revisions to the policy for use of grades and grade distributions; feedback from the College Promotions Committee (CPC); and suggestions from the Office of Academic Affairs and various other stakeholders, CFA developed a revision to the December 2008 version of the TCNJ Promotions and Reappointment Document, with changes designed to facilitate the process for both applicants and reviewers of applications and to bring the document in line with current approved policies.

a. Process: Reviewed feedback from College Promotions Committee (CPC), including suggestions for a checklist and other changes arising from the most recent round of reviews of applications for promotions. Reviewed notification from Academic Affairs concerning the incomplete format of Appendix II.  Looked for information in the main document that was inconsistent with revisions to Appendix III and suggested revisions Appendix IV. Noted other minor inconsistent or unclear wording in the document.
b. Summary of Major Recommendations: 1) Addition of a required Table of Contents/Checklist to standardize the presentation of materials, facilitating the work of the CPC, and to ensure that all needed materials are included in the dossier at all stages of review, to protect the applicant; 2) Creation of a revised department reappointment report (Appendix II); 3) specification that grade distributions not be included or considered in reappointment and promotion decisions; 4) instructions that disciplinary standards be referenced in reports by the departmental Promotion and Reappointment Committee (PRC).
c. Status: Completed. Suggested revision sent to Steering, the Provost, and Academic Affairs on 5/21/09, with the suggestion that these revisions be put into effect for the 2009 promotion cycle.
d. Future work:  CFA did not develop recommendations regarding three additional concerns raised by the CPC: process for handling incomplete applications; appeals process; departmental voting on reappointment decisions. We would welcome a charge from Steering to consider these issues in 2009-2010. 
4. 5-Year Review – In February 2008, CFA received the charge from Steering to develop policies and procedures for the contractually mandated 5-year review of faculty and librarians. 

a. Process: We developed an initial proposal, which was distributed to the campus community on 4/6/09.  We receivedfeedback during an open forum on 4/15/09, and via email. Numerous faculty members, the Faculty Senate, Ralph Edelbach, and representatives from Human Resources provided feedback.  After  carefully considering this feedback, we developed our final recommendation. 
b. Summary of major recommendations: We have attempted to develop a meaningful, collaborative process for faculty development that limits the administrative burden on academic departments and administration, yet is consistent with contractual obligations.

c. Year-end Status: Completed. Final report and recommendation sent to Steering on 5/26/09.
5. SOSA Review – CFA considered feedback from the SOSA committee based on its first year of reviewing SOSA applications based on procedures developed by CFA during last year’s 3-year review of the SOSA process.

a. Process: Considered feedback from the SOSA committee on 1) minor changes to the SOSA RFP and 2) effectiveness of the SOSA program for supporting faculty scholarship.
b. Summary of major recommendations: 1) We developed a revised SOSA RFP with the following minor changes: continuation of the possibility for 1-year awards as the system of 2-year awards is phased in; and clarification of instructions about necessary information to include in the annotated CV. 2) Because we had insufficient time to develop a reasoned statement on the memo from the SOSA committee to the Provost, we sent the memo to the Provost without CFA comment.
c. Year-end status: Completed: Revised RFP and memo from the SOSA committee submitted to Steering and Academic Affairs on 5/20/09.

d. Future work: CFA would welcome a charge from Steering to consider the important issues raised in the SOSA committee’s memo to the Provost.

6. Sabbatical Committee Chair as Member of CFA – Steering requested (on 10/15/08) that CFA recommend whether or not the chair of the new Sabbatical Committee should be a member of CFA and, if so, whether another member should be eliminated. 

a. Process and Recommendation: CFA discussed and voted unanimously that the chair of the Sabbatical Committee should be an additional member of CFA.

b. Year-end status: Completed. Final recommendation communicated to Steering in 2/09.

7. Teaching and Learning Program Council (TLPC) – CPP and Steering requested that CFA respond to the suggestion to create a TLPC. 
a. Process and Recommendation: After extensive discussion, particularly of the absence of information on guiding principles for creating the council or rationale for specifics of the proposed structure and composition of the council, CFA unanimously approved the following response: “CFA approves in concept the establishment of a Teaching and Learning Program Council. We cannot, however, comment on its name, structure, or composition in the absence of rationale.”
b. Year-end status: Completed. Final recommendation communicated to CPP and Steering in 2/09.
8. Interdisciplinary Standards – On March 11, 2009, CFA received the charge from Steering to consider revisions to promotion and reappointment procedures to foster interdisciplinary teaching and scholarship.

a. Process: Not yet begun.

b. Summary of major recommendations: None yet.

c. Year-end status: In process. To be completed by November 2009, as requested in the charge.
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